MINUTES
Monthly Board Meeting
Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corporation
September 3, 2024
The Board of Directors of Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corp.  met in regular session at 6:00 PM. September 3, 2024, at the Chalk Bluff Water Office, 6511 Gholson Road, Waco, Texas 76705 and via Zoom. The board reserves the right to take action on information items.
Office Attendance: Lem Brown, President; Noah Smith, Vice President; Keith Dodds, Secretary/Treasurer; Board Members - Vern Darlington, Mike Mitchell; Don Raybold; Eddie Coker; Ed Butler; John Engelke; Jamie Rager, Operator; Chance Bradbury, Field Supervisor; Elizabeth Clinard, Office Manager.
Zoom Attendance:  Kathleen Dow,
Absent:

Call to order: 
1) Comments from President or Presiding Director:  Lem Brown, President, called the meeting order at 6:00 pm.
A. Introduction of two new employees:  Lem introduced Jamie Rager as our new first operator and Chance Bradbury as our new Field Supervisor.
2) Kathleen Dow, Atty: PUC stated the application is incomplete, they want a written dual CCN agreement with City of Waco.  They want a dual CCN with Ross WSC because we have a few meters in their area.  PCU wants the financial information to be audited for 2023 and a current approved Budget.  Kathleen said she can write the dual CCN for the City of Waco to state customer dictates who they want water from not a first right of refusal for City of Waco.  The PUC is requiring a copy of most recent TCEQ compliance report.  Copies of actual service requests.  Capital Improvement Plan if we have one.  How many meters are anticipated in the future.  Elizabeth asked about CCN for Homestead Heritage.  Kathleen stated our CCN map was structured to leave out the tracts that HH wanted for their CCN. CBWSC now have a Facilities CCN plus 200 ft. Don Raybold asked about Texas Fund, still being formed and CBWSC Engineer should apply for it.  Kathleen stated Kevin Lander refused to sign the agreement that would allow him benefits for his termination.  Kevin has not returned the official CBWSC records.  Kathleen has formed an official letter to mail certified to Kevin.  Kathleen stated that she would suggest 10 days from the date of the letter to have Kevin return the official documents. Vern Darlington stated that Kevin offered to the board that he had the documents. 
A. CCN Update:
3) Consideration of August 2024 Minutes, July 2024 Director’s Report and Financials, Pages 4, 5, 6 Omitted (Consensus approval vote) A motion was made by Keith Dodds to accept the reports as presented.  Motion passed with a consensus approval vote.  Elizabeth mentioned that there is a price increase for JRBT.  Ed Butler asked that we check into other CPA firms.  Jamie Rager stated they use Patillo Brown for their CPA services at Gholson Water.  Don Raybold mentioned he has provided information for a CPA that he knows that might be willing to service CBWSC.
4) Office Manager Report:  
A.  Bank Balances:

American Bank Operating: $47,419.99

American Bank Petty Cash: $1,895.72

American Bank Special Project: $524.44

American Bank Capitol Improvement: $25,842.47

American Bank Emergency: $260.22

American Bank: Cdars $948,049.73

Independent Operating:  $24,672.99

Cadence Operating: $44,368.05

$1,093,033.61
B. Customer Exceptional Use 50,000 plus gallons: 

C. 2024 Gallon Pumped YTD – STGWD Permitted Amount Used: 
D. Alternate Engineering Company:  
E. Monthly Reports: 
Water Loss: August August, 36.07%
Changed Meters Update: 79, Hand Plumbing double changed Neptune 25 water meters.  Elizabeth asked Barry where the meters were that were changed because they are still good meters.  Vern stated he spoke with Jaime Hand and Jaime said he felt confident that he would be able to find them and return them.  Elizabeth stated that the meters are $235.00 each. Keith Dodd’s said that he will require more information on the water meters return before payments is made to Hand Plumbing for repair invoices.  
New Meters Purchased: 2
F. Hach, CL17: Elizabeth stated she spoke with Hach, we do not need the CL17 unless we are using a SCATA.  Chance Bradbury stated we are manually testing, he spoke with Lonestar and they gave a quote with replacing the CL17’s with an automated chlorine reader, that will keep the chlorine from going too high or too low and will also interact with a SCATA.  There is no monthly or annual fee. $2,000.00 per well.  The Hach CL17 contract fee is $5,000.00 per year.  Chance mentioned that each well site needs air tanks for safety in case of Chlorine leaks.  It is a TCEQ requirement.  The price of these is around $3,000.00 each.  Signs warning of chlorine gas on site are also required.  A motion was made by Noah Smith and 2nd  by Don Raybold to purchase the air tanks and signs for safety be purchased and brought to TCEQ code and have Jamie Rager inspect the well houses to make sure they are in compliance.  Motion passed unanimously.  
5) 1st Operator Report:

A.  System Leak Updates:
B. Outstanding Work Order Report:
C.  Lead Service Line Inventory Plan Update: 559 total, Lem said he will compose a letter to Barry Hand asking that Lead Inventory be completed, or another contractor will be asked to complete.
D. GPS mapping system update: Not started
E. System Security Update:

F. Placement of water meters on customers’ property:  Chance asked that any future water meters installed be installed on the customer’s property along the road to be in compliance with our Tariff.  Vern suggested that the Tariff be reviewed and if we need to change policy we can.  Vern also suggested that serial numbers be updated when the GPS of the system.
  7)  Action items: 
A. Re-open Revision of 1 meter per residence rule: (Noah Smith, Keith Dodds) Noah stated would like to re-open the vision of the 1 meter per residence rule.  Motion to resend the prior motion to copy the City of Waco’s accessory dwelling policy and change it to say one house is allowed per meter except where the customer applied and is granted an exception by the board of directors for a garage or attached apartment to be served by the main meter according to TCEQ provisions on a case-by-case basis.  Such a case will count as one meter and two connections and double the current base rate as such.  An exception is not guaranteed.  Noah stated some customers have extremely high use and maybe exceed the limits of a 5/8-inch meter.  They should be notified that they will be required to upgrade their water meter size. Noah stated he would like to see a update to the motion that a would require customers to upgrade their water meter toa ¾’ or 1” meter, depending on their size of property and use. After a discussion the revision was tabled.
8) Information Items:
A.  Memorandum of understanding: City of Waco (Noah Smith)

9) Members/Board Members concerns: 
A. Questions and Answers:  Keith Dodds announced that Jaime Hand has resigned as 2nd operator. The new 2nd operator will be Gerald Glatter for a fee of $750.00 a month to read the wells on the weekends and holidays.  He also noted Jamie Rager had checked and read the wells the last two weekends and should be compensated.
B. Discussion about ongoing and possible upcoming issues:

C. Budget:
10) Executive Session if necessary:

11) Closing comments Presiding Director and/or Manager:
12) Adjournment: A motion was made by Eddie Coker and 2nd by Keith Dodds to adjourn the meeting at 8:33 pm.  Motion passed unanimously.
The Board of Directors may adjourn into executive session on the above items under Section 551.071 of the government code to discuss matters with the water system’s attorney. No final action will be taken in executive session. 
